
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

366TH FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, March 29th , 2005 at 7:15 p.m.

In the Board Room, #342, Board Room, 2000 Talbot Road, West, Windsor, Ontario 

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Mr. J. Hatch




Mr. J. Mallory




Mr. V.Marcotte, Chair-Elect




Ms. C. Melnyk




Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Ms. M. Urquhart




Mr. J. Wickett, Chair




Ms. P. Williams



Also Present:




Ms. P. Abbott, Local 137, Support Staff Observer




Mr. M. Benoit, Chair, Business and Technology, Thames 



Campus



Mr. E. P. Chant, Editor, Saint Student Newspaper




Ms. D. Church, Director, Curriculum and Program Design




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




Mr. P. Hallahan, Observer, Retirees Association




Dr. L. Kanary, Vice-President, Innovation & Technology 



Development




Ms. K. Kaszas, Artistic Director, Thames Campus



Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance & Corporate Services




Mr. R. McMaster, Chair, Skilled Trades




Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus




Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College 




Foundation







Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President, Academic




Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council, 



Observer




Mr. J. Wilson, Director, Continuing Education


ABSENT:





Mr. R. Marentette



Ms. C. Pare


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Jim Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.


Before adopting the agenda, the following items were noted:
· Under Item 2.0 of the agenda, the approval of the November 30, 2004 In-Camera Minutes be deleted, as they were approved in the preceding In-Camera meeting.  

· Item 5.3, “French Public High School Partnership” as it was discussed in the preceding In-Camera meeting and can be deleted from the Full Board Meeting Agenda.
· The site plan attached to the January 25, 2005 Minutes, as Item 5.4(b) shall be deleted and a complete site plan of the Windsor, Thames and Wallaceburg campuses shall be brought back to the Board at the next meeting for information and discussion.

1.0 Adoption of Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest



With the above changes noted and with no declarations of conflict of 
interest it was therefore,





RESOLVED THAT the Agenda 





be adopted as amended.




2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the January 25, 2005 Full Board Meeting


After the changes noted previously, it was,




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve





the Minutes of the January 25, 2005





Full Board Meeting as amended.

3.0 Constituent Reports 


Student Representative Ms. Walsh informed the Board that the 
students in response to the ACAATO initiated “advocacy campaign” were 
pleased to report that 30% of the College students or1,784, signed 
petitions to lobby the government and MPP ’s to increase funding to the 
colleges.  
4.0 Monitoring/Approval Items 
4.1 ACAATO Conference



In his remarks, Mr. Wickett explained that on Monday of 
the ACAATO conference attendees had a unique opportunity to 
have breakfast with former Premier Bob Rae, Lunch with former 
Premier Bill Davis and dinner with current Premier Dalton McGuinty.



The Chair thanked Ms. Melnyk for her notes on the 
conference which were distributed to the members and have been 
attached to the minutes as item 4.1.  Ms. Melnyk also added her 
kudos to the conference host, George Brown College, for the gala 
dinner, a gastronomic salute to the various nationalities, and also for 
providing a tour of the state of the art kitchen facilities that defines
them as a leader in the culinary management programs across the 
college system.  


Two Board members noted that many colleges are looking 
toward “branding” themselves as being cutting edge in certain 
disciplines and highlighting various amenities that they can boast 
about.  St. Clair, noted one of the members, can now boast such 
facilities as the new residence and FCEM.




Another Board member learned from the conference that the 
demographics are changing in such a way that the pool of students to 
draw from will be decreasing.  In this same respect 25% of high 
school students drop out, according to Bob Rae’s speech and it 
appears that this market needs to be tapped and the opportunity for 
such students to come to college to pursue a career that will afford 
them a better future.  


It was also noted that some elementary students are being 
targeted by college marketers to educate them of various career 
options available to them before they enter the high schools.



A Board member voiced his concern as to how well the high 
schools are preparing students to move succeed in courses required 
for college entrance.  Ms. Harris did comment that the College does 
work closely with area high school to make them aware of admission 
requirements and various programs that are available to their 
graduating students.  Certainly our preparatory programs will be an 
additional option to afford these 
students college level training that 
will lead to meaningful employment.


In order to address the need for increased marketing dollars, a 
member noted that Fanshawe College was advertising their 
programs in our local paper.  Dr. Strasser acknowledged these 
comments and further added that earlier today students from the 
London area had been brought in to tour our Ford Center which 
highlights the fact that all colleges are basically working to attract 
students from all markets since there are no longer defined catchment 
areas.  


The Chair acknowledged the final event of the conference, the 
Premier’s Award Banquet, as a great event, and particularly with St. 
Clair College’s own Premier Award recipient, Mary Jo Haddad, who 
is an exceptional individual and moved along in her career to where 
she is now CIO at Sick Children’s Hospital in Toronto.




4.2 Deloitte Accountability and Governance Survey – Focus Group




The following individuals attended as representatives from St. 


Clair College Board and Administration;

· Karen Mingay

· Tina Di Simone

· Judith Harris

· Lyle Browning




Ms. Harris informed the Board that the Focus Group, held at 


Fanshawe College in London, was well attended by all colleges within 


the South Western Ontario Region.  




The purpose of the group was to discuss various governance 


models of Boards as well as their responsibilities and accountabilities.  


Ms. Harris noted that the survey results should be out in report form 


in about three weeks time.  She then invited comments of the Board 


members who also attended the workshop.




Ms. Mingay came away from the session with the idea that 


some colleges, in their Board member orientation attempts, assign 


“buddies” to the new members to answer questions and the Board 


Chair noted that in fact the Board had in the previous year had a 


mentor program, but the decided that it would be just as effective for 

new members to ask questions of senior members or the Board Chair 


if they had any or required clarification of any items being discussed..  

Mr. Wickett encouraged all new members to feel free to ask questions 

and that they should not feel uncomfortable seeking clarification on 


any items being discussed.


4.3 Advocacy Campaign




Ms. Hetherington spoke to this item and explained that the 


presentation she would be giving came on the heels of the ACAATO 

conference and the CCA (Committee of College Advancement).


Individuals with marketing expertise and college alumni members 


contributed their ideas to develop this campaign which was presented 

to all constituent groups within the college system to be used as an 


effective tool to elicit government funding by demonstrating the 


important economic contributions made by the colleges, which 


include;

· The training of 90% of the province’s apprentices to fill the ever decreasing numbers of tradesmen in this province.
· 7,000 health care workers are trained in Community Colleges each year in response to the provincial health crisis.
· Over 1 million college graduates who make an $11B impact on the provincial economy each year.

· Over 1,000 employers have benefited from customized training of their employees.
· Colleges provide language training to the many immigrants our province embraces as new citizens.

· College graduates go on to become the leaders of tomorrow as demonstrated by such prominent business and community leaders like Mr. Ray Tangay, Ms. Hazel MacDonald, Ms. Mary Jo Haddad and Lynn Martin.

· St. Clair has experienced a 20% increase in enrolment over the past three years.  We have one of the largest apprenticeship programs in the province.

· 91.4% of college graduates begin employment within six months of graduation with an 88.4% of employers surveyed expressing satisfaction rate of graduate skill level.

· Graduates have an 80% satisfaction with the skills they have upon entering the workforce.  






The College is looking forward to offering 15 new programs 


between 2005 and the fall of 2006.  This fall the College will offer 


the first time ever Plastics Technology two year Program as well as a 


one-year pre-technology certificate program.  



High School students will be offered a new program, Future 


Links, to provide options rather than dropping out of school and 


entering low paying jobs and facing bleak futures.




Thames Campus in Chatham in 2004 saw the offering of 


exciting program offerings, in the areas of paramedics, Police 



Foundations and the Child and Youth worker accelerated Program.  




Wallaceburg has also welcomed a new program offering in the 


Mechanical Engineering-Industrial program and they have just 



received approval for the co-op diploma and apprenticeship program.




In conclusion Ms. Hetherington informed the Board, that if 


the College was on an equal footing with the high schools and 



universities, it would now enjoy $15M with which to launch new 


programs and upgrade learning environments to better serve the 


community that it has doggedly attempted to provide quality 



education it has been mandated to serve.



Bob Rae’s report recommends that the province make a 


substantial investment of $1.3B to colleges and universities to be 


made by 2007/8.  



The presentation, Ms. Hetherington added is being brought to 


various community groups and organizations to ask for their help in 


affecting funding changes to the colleges.  In the presentation, the 


fact that out of the ten provinces, Ontario colleges ranked tenth in 


per student funding compared to high schools and universities.  In the 

last 15 years, Ontario colleges have received 29% less funding per 


student while being faced with continued increases in enrolment.  


Colleges have deferred improvements and routine maintenance to 


their buildings which amounts to approximately $600M to date.  At 


St. Clair College deferred maintenance costs are now of $30M.  





Ms. Hetherington asked Board members, if they would go on 


the College web-site to lend their support to the advocacy campaign 


by appealing to local MPP’s in a letter writing campaign.  Dr. Strasser 

added if Board members had any clubs or organizations they felt 


would like to see this presentation to let him or Ms. Hetherington 


know and arrangements would be made to make the presentation.



Board members expressed their pleasure with the quality of 


the presentation and the clear message presented. 



A press conference and letter writing rally is scheduled for 


Wednesday, April 6, 2005 at the College.   The hope is to get at 


least 500 more letters sent to Queen’s Park in support of increased 


funding.
4.4 New Board Members



Mr. Wickett informed the Board that they were being 
provided a document outlining the various areas of representation 
current Board members occupy along with a list of the applicants that 
have responded to date to the March 5, 2005 ads for Board 
volunteers.  This list outlines the area and nature of their expertise 
and what geographic area they represent.



Board members were asked to review the list and provide the 

Board Chair with feedback on any of the possible candidates they felt 
would be helpful in narrowing down the selection.



The selection committee consisted previously of the President, 
the Board Chair, Chair-Elect and one retiring Board member.
When 
asked if anyone was interested from the Board, Ms. Williams 
volunteered to sit on the committee.


 It was then, 





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve that the





Volunteer Selection Committee consists of the 




following members; Ms. Williams, Mr. Wickett, 




Mr. Marcotte and Dr. Strasser. 







The Board was reminded that March 31st, 2005 was the 
deadline for applications for Board volunteers.  Once the resumes 
have been reviewed a short list of candidates will be interviewed and 
of those interviewed a list of recommended candidates will be 
brought back to the Board for approval. 



After the Board approves the final candidates, those names 


and their resumes, etc. must be forwarded on to the Council for final 

approval.  
4.5 Recruitment Targets for the New Apprenticeship-Truck and Coach Programs



As requested by a Board member at the January 25, 2005 
Board meeting, a list was attached to the agenda of the target groups 
and the contacts used to reach out to them.  


Mr. McMaster took this opportunity to apprise the Board of 
the following successes in the apprenticeship area;

· We received 100% of the Apprenticeship enhancement fund money we requested to run the Truck and Coach Program.
· We received the contract for the Co-op Mechanical Technician Apprenticeship Program in Chatham.

· We received the contract for the Co-op Apprenticeship – Automotive Service Technician Program in Windsor.

· St. Clair College has been named the first trained delivery agent for the ECE Apprenticeship Program.




Mr. McMaster also noted that Transit Windsor has been a 


wonderful business partner in offering the Truck and Coach Program.  



In addition to the list provided of apprentice target groups, Mr. 


McMaster added that High School guidance counselors are on email 


lists which keep them up to date with the latest program offerings at 


the College.  Snap on Tools, a local parts supplier, has our 



apprenticeship posters on their mobile sales units highlighting the 


various apprenticeship programs offered.  




Ms. Williams expressed to the Board that Transit Windsor has 


also benefited and enjoyed the partnership with the College.  At this 


time she requested the College’s permission to submit this partnership 

model to an award program in the Transit Industry to recognize its 


success.  With the Board indicating its approval, Ms. Williams noted 


that the results of the submissions will be known in June, 2005.
4.6 Request for New Ontario College Advance Diploma Program – Entertainment Technology



Mr. Vourakes presented this three year program proposal, the 
first in the college system for approval.  This program involves a new 
partner, from New York.  Mr. Vourakes, in calling upon Katherine 
Kaszas to present the proposal, thanked her for her support and 
contributions in this endeavour as well as the Music Theatre Program.   
Mr. Vourakes also thanked the Curriculum Development staff for 
their consistent hard work and their interests in working toward a new 
credentials validation program.


Ms. Kaszas added that the validity of this program has the 
blessing of both the Professional Advisory Committee and CVS 
(Credentials Validation Services).



The grant structure of this program is modeled after the three- 
year Mechanical Engineering Technology Program with tuition – 
cost recovery based.  The projected enrolment is forty.  A copy of 
this proposal is attached as Item 4.6.


It was then,




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve





the offering of the New Ontario College 





Advanced Diploma-Entertainment Technology





three year Program to begin the fall of 2006.



A member asked that it would be helpful to see budget 
numbers for new programs over a period of time to monitor their 
success rate relative to cost recovery and whether they meet 
expectations.  There was also a request for job prospects to be 
included in the proposal.





Another member added that rather than including this in the 
budget which is very time and resource consuming, perhaps the 
Chairs could provide this information to the Board at the annual Fall 
Retreat.

4.7 Request for New College Certificate Program – Air Brush Makeup Certificate




Ms. Harris reported to the Board that this program proposal 


responds to industry demands for the College to provide required 


training to individuals to fill their increasing needs.  This unique 


program should recover its initial startup costs with the first intake.

We already have an instructor, Brenda Harrison, who is highly 
qualified.


Mr. Wilson added that students pay for their materials.  The 
bulk of the cost of offering the program is the salary of the 
instructors.  The program standards are dictated by the industry and 
therefore match the industry outcomes.  A copy of the proposal is 
attached as Item 4.7.



It was then,




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the




offering of the New College Certificate Program
  



- Basic Airbrush Makeup Certificate.

5.0 Information/Education Items 
5.1 Occupational Health and Safety



 
The new manager, Natalie Byczynski, was the successful


candidate for this position reporting to the Facility Manager.


5.2 Canadian Manufacturing Hall of Fame




The Chair referred members to the agenda attachment 5.2, a 


letter of congratulations from local MPP Jeff Watson on the recent 


announcement of the establishment of the Canadian Manufacturing 


Hall of Fame.   



Mr. Sorrell informed the Board that the College has received 


the endorsement of this initiative from the Canadian Chamber of 


Commerce and Boards of Trade of which there are 450 across 


Canada.  This according to Mr. Sorrell not only helps us in gaining 


exposure, but also broadens the base for nominations to the Hall of 


Fame.  We anticipate with the added exposure of this idea an increase 

in nominations, by the end of May, is anticipated.



Mr. Mallory whose company is a member of the Canadian 


Manufacturers and Engineers suggested that perhaps Windsor should 


look into hosting their next convention which could add icing on the 


cake with respect to further marketing of the Hall of Fame Initiative.  







It was therefore,





RESOLVED THAT the Board 





accept this report, for information.

5.3 Status Reports



Enwin Bill 




The first item for information is the Enwin Bill.  According to 


Dr. Strasser, this item has now been placed in legal hands since Enwin 

has proceeded with a lawsuit against the College for payment of the 


bill.


Thames Campus Development




The next item for the Board update was the Thames 



Recreational facility which is proceeding forward with our marketing 


team designing a brochure for circulation.  The “Friends of the 


College” is another initiative that is proceeding as planned in order to 

elicit public support and identify possible funding partners.  



5.4 President’s Report




The President’s Report was distributed to the Board members. 


This is the third report and it serves to apprise the Board of various 


sector initiatives from January 25 to the present date, for 



information.



The report is attached to the minutes as Item 5.4.
5.5 September Program Forecasts



Applications are down province-wide by approximately 3% 


and the mature student applications are down by 7%.




Applications do not give an accurate indication of the 



final numbers enrolled in the fall.  The early numbers in Chatham are 


also a concern, since they are falling short of projections, as of this 


date.  As always extra efforts to bring in students must be made, now 

through August, to try and boost enrolment.  




A Board member suggested that at the Fall Retreat actual 


enrolment and projected enrolments over the last few years be 


presented to the Board.
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